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To Admiral Harold R. Stark

December 8, 1944   [Washington, D.C.]

Dear Betty,

I have just this moment read your generous note of congratulations on the Army-Navy game,1 with its gracious postscript regarding my retention on the active list.  You always are thoughtful and overly generous in your expressions to me.  I did not know about the resolution continuing me on the active list until it had been reported out of the Committee.  As a matter of fact, between you and me, I should have preferred not to have had this action.  Up to the present time since I took over my job in July, 1939, there has been no change in my status of any kind and I am quite certain it would be better for me if it continued that way so that I would feel under no obligations to anyone about any thing, and therefore not be embarrassed in some of the tough things that have to be done.2
We are engaged in a good many heavy battles now, with the great problem of munition deficiencies here at home to meet the tremendously increased demands.  However, I am decidedly optimistic rather than pessimistic about the progress of the war and I think anyone is bound to be who analyzes for a moment the predicament of the enemy.  By comparison our situation is a rosy one in contrast to the desperate plight of the Germans and the clear evidence of disaster facing the Japanese.

Katherine made a bad start on the winter; had the flu and was imprudent in her convalescence, in developing sinus.  As this improved temporarily she again was imprudent and ended up with pleurisy and a mild attack of pneumonia.  I sent her down to Pinehurst for three weeks.  I had hoped she would remain there until Christmas but she returned last Tuesday, over her cold but still quite vulnerable to a Washington winter in that she has already exhausted her reserves.3  But whatever I may be able to do in command and control within the Army I seem to be quite impotent on the home front.

I am sorry to see so little of your Kitty but we have not gone out at all and most of the time Katherine has been at Leesburg with Molly and the children.

With my affectionate regards and every possible good wish for you in the New Year,

Faithfully yours,

Document Copy Text Source:  George C. Marshall Papers, Pentagon Office Collection, Selected Materials, George C. Marshall Research Library, Lexington, Virginia.

Document Format:  Typed letter.

1. The Military Academy defeated the Naval Academy 23 to 7 in Baltimore on December 2, ending the football season undefeated.  Marshall and the other members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff attended the game.  Stark, commander of the European theater's Twelfth Fleet, had heard the game on radio and wrote:  "I gather the better team won, and as you can guess it is a joy for me to think of the kick you must have gotten out of it; almost worth losing." (Stark to Marshall, December 2, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, Selected].)

2. Secretary Stimson talked with Congressman James Wadsworth on November 15 regarding the possibility of getting Congress to extend Marshall's active service.  As Marshall would be sixty-four on December 31, 1944, he would automatically be retired from the army.  The president could order him back to active duty without loss of seniority or rank, but Stimson believed that "it would be far better to have him continued by the Congress until the end of the war without losing his active status at all," especially considering that the statute governing navy retirements did not apply to officers above the rank of rear admiral and thus not to Admiral King, who had already reached the age of sixty-four. (November 15, 1944, Yale/H. L. Stimson Papers [Diary, 49:27–28].)  On December 2, President Roosevelt signed the bill retaining Marshall on active duty.  In a postscript to his letter, Stark wrote:  "When about to sign the above I happened to recall the action of Congress a day or two ago and of its fully merited tribute to you—and still more, the whole country would have voted likewise, and one Betty Stark in particular." (Stark to Marshall, December 2, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, Selected].)

3. Mrs. Marshall had gone to Pinehurst, North Carolina, in mid-November; by the time that she returned to Leesburg, Virginia, she had taken an option to purchase a house in the town:  Liscombe Lodge.  She wrote in her memoirs:  "My husband often complained about my desire to buy houses here, there and everywhere.  He had several stories on this subject and declared that at every place we had stayed long enough I had begun to look for a home and would come to him all excited about the marvelous place I had found—well within our means!  He said it was only due to his Army orders that we were not swamped with houses all across the United States from the Atlantic to the Pacific.  This was more or less true.”  At the end of December, she purchased the house, and the Marshalls spent their winters there until the general died in 1959. (K. T. Marshall, Together, p. 217.)
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